
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN  
RE ECHUCA-MOAMA BRIDGE PROPOSAL BY VIC ROADS 

 
I have been asked to provide further information with regards to Corben’s Long-eared Bat because 
the Commonwealth regulator has been advised that it is unlikely that the species is present in the 
Echuca-Moama area, particular given their distribution and the habitats present.  I am of the opinion 
that the alternative advice provided to the Commonwealth by other parties is incorrect, and is in 
opposition to the information publicly available on the Commonwealth’s own EPBC Act website. 
Shown below is a copy of the relevant page about Corben’s Longeared Bat (Figure 1).   
 

Figure 1:  Commonwealth website page relating to distribution of, and habitats utilised by, Corben’s 
Longeared Bat 
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It is apparent then, that this species would be present in habitats along the Murray River, and the 
species is known from the Echuca-Moama area.  Regardless, the calls recorded by staff from Brett 
Lane and Associates included some that I considered to be Nyctophilus corbeni.   
 
It is well known amongst bat experts that calls from all species of Longeared bats are difficult to 
separate past genus level unless the bat is very close to the bat detector microphone.  Hence, in 
most surveys, all Longeared bat calls are lumped into a category often labelled “Nyctophilus sp.” or 
similar.  However, at least (in my opinion and that of several others) N. corbeni can be distinguished 
somewhat by having a lower minimum call frequency than other, smaller Nyctophilus.  N. corbeni is 
the only one that has a minimum frequency around 35 kHz, others are usually above 40 kHz.  
Features of the calls are shown in Figures 2 and 3, which are reference calls published by eminent 
scientists Drs Michael Pennay, Bradley Law and Linda Reinholt in “Bat Calls of New South Wales” 
  



Figure 2: Echolocation calls of Nyctophilus corbeni (previously known as N. timoriensis) 

 



 

 

 



Figure 3: Echolocation calls of Nyctophilus geoffroyi which is sympatric with N. corbeni. 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

Examples of the calls that I identified as most likely being Corben’s Longeared Bat are shown in Figure 4.  These were 
recorded at site 4 during the Brett Lane and Associates bat surveys.  Proprietary software (Analook-W) was used to view 
the call files.  The y-axis in the displays shown in Figures 2 and 3 are logarithmic, and in Figure 4 it is linear.  Whatever the 
scale, the salient feature (minimum frequency around 35 kHz) is obvious. 



Figure 4: Two examples of calls attributed to Nyctophilus corbeni on the basis of a minimum 
frequency of 35 kHz, as shown in Churchill (2000). 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 
It can be concluded that Brett Lane and Associates reported accurately that Corben’s Longeared Bat 
is present in the area which is the subject of the Commonwealth EPBC Act Referral.  It should also be 
noted that I agree that any impacts upon this species through the project will be minimal and will 
not be significant.  
 

 
 
Dr G.C. Richards, 7 June 2013 




